

CPA REPORT

U.S. RELANCE ON AUROBINDO

for Generic Drugs Creates Legal, Safety, and National Security Concerns for U.S. Stakeholders

FEBRUARY 1ST // 2024



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary	2
Largest Supplier of Pharma Generics to U.S., Aurobindo Expands in both U.S. and PRC	4
Government Supported India Pharma Sector Supplies Majority of Global and U.S. Generics	5
Reports of Indian Pharma Sector Product Quality Issues	6
Financial Corruption	9
Environmental and Safety Issues	9
PRC's Pharmaceutical Industry Supported by Beijing's Subsidies, Little-scrutinized by U.S. FDA 10	D
Aurobindo Wholly or Partially Owns PRC-based Subsidiaries and Joint Ventures	2
Aurobindo's PRC Suppliers	4
PRC Suppliers with Documentation of Connection to PRC Military Industry and Policy	4
PRC Suppliers with Documented Violations of U.S. Pharmaceutical Regulation	5
PRC Suppliers with Documentation of Possible Violation of UFPLA Prohibition	6
PRC Suppliers with Documentation of Control by PRC Central Government Agencies	6
PRC Suppliers with Documentation of Control by PRC Local Government Entities	7
PRC Suppliers with Little Documentation of Possible Supply Chain Risks	B
Scope Note	D



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The position of Aurobindo Pharma Limited (Aurobindo) as the main supplier of generic pharmaceutical prescriptions to the U.S. presents legal, safety, and national security concerns, judging from open-source reporting. Aurobindo's conduct in India, as well as its reliance on suppliers based in the People's Republic of China (PRC)—many of them sanctioned by the U.S., tied to PRC military industries, or to human rights violations—create a range of supply chain risks for U.S. stakeholders, including consumers, professionals, businesses, and government agencies.

Product quality lapses, corruption, and lack of transparency on the part of Aurobindo and its subsidiaries in India create significant risks. Reflecting prevalent quality control shortcomings, corruption, and regulatory capture in the Indian pharmaceutical sector, inspections and investigations of Aurobindo and its subsidiaries by EU and U.S. regulatory agencies during the past five years revealed problems in the manufacturing process and substandard drugs. Several cases led to sanctions of Aurobindo by the European Union (EU), product recalls in the U.S. market, and other regulatory measures. Since 2020, Indian authorities have found Aurobindo involved in insider trading, money laundering, corrupt land dealing, pollution, and workplace injuries and deaths.

The supply chain risks created by Aurobindo also stem from the anti-competitive preferential policies erected by both India and the PRC, and from Aurobindo's heavy reliance on suppliers based in the PRC for precursor chemicals and active pharmaceutical ingredients (APIs)—the raw materials core to manufacturing drugs—and possibly even for finished generics. The Indian government provides export subsidies to pharmaceutical firms, while several Indian states where Aurobindo operates provide tax and production subsidies. The State of Telangana, where Aurobindo is headquartered, provides subsidies specifically for pharmaceutical firms for investment, taxes, land, lease rentals, and energy.

Aurobindo and the Indian pharmaceutical industry's competitiveness are nearly wholly reliant on the PRC's ability to produce cheap APIs. They cannot increase their production of APIs to match the economies of scale generated by PRC producers, according to reports published by Aurobindo and by French think tank Institut Montaigne.

Beijing designates the pharmaceutical industry—and especially its API sector—as an economic development and national security strategic industry in the PRC's 2022 "14th Five-Year Plan for the Development of the Pharmaceutical Industry." PRC local governments also provide financial support to the pharmaceutical industry: they subsidize each enterprise that is approved by a foreign national drug administration—such as the U.S. FDA—and which exports APIs to foreign markets.

Several of the PRC suppliers which Aurobindo relies on have stakeholders, subsidiaries, or business partners sanctioned by the U.S. Sanctions justifications include supporting PRC military industry and participating in PRC government-organized programs that violate human rights. The Communist Party of China (CPC) exerts strong influence over all PRC suppliers through various institutional means.

• At least five of fifty Aurobindo suppliers surveyed in this analysis have documented ties to the PRC's military civil fusion policies and/or military industries. The parent companies of four of those five suppliers are under U.S. sanctions for connections to PRC military industries.



- At least two of the fifty Aurobindo suppliers have a documented history of producing drugs that may fall below quality standards required by the U.S. FDA. This poses risks to the health of U.S. consumers, including both civilians and members of the U.S. military.
- Fifteen of the fifty suppliers have documented ties to Xinjiang, the region in the northwest of the PRC where Beijing has been committing genocide against the local Uyghur population. This likely places Aurobindo in violation of the Uyghur Forced Labor Prevention Act (UFLPA), the law which basically forbids the import to the U.S. of any products made in Xinjiang or by members of the Uyghur ethnic group in any part of the PRC as part of programs that the law defines as forced labor.
- Documented evidence demonstrates that thirteen of the fifty suppliers are controlled by ministries and other state entities of the PRC's central government. PRC laws and regulations mandate companies under central government agencies and ministries support and assist the People's Liberation Army (PLA). The CPC mandates that these types of companies lead in pursuing Beijing's priorities communicated through state plans and strategies, including its Military Civil Fusion Development Strategy. The CPC controls such companies -- even in cases when it formally only owns a minority financial stake.
- Twenty one of the fifty suppliers have documented control by local governments in the PRC. Companies under provincial and county level government control in the PRC mirror elements of companies under central government control and are similarly highly incentivized to promote the CPC's priorities.



LARGEST SUPPLIER OF PHARMA GENERICS TO U.S., AUROBINDO EXPANDS IN BOTH U.S. AND PRC

India-headquartered global pharmaceutical firm Aurobindo (NSE: AUROPHARMA) supplies the largest share of the U.S.' generic pharmaceutical prescriptions. Aurobindo is expanding its manufacturing facilities in both the U.S. and the PRC to augment its existing India-based production and suppliers in the PRC.

- According to Aurobindo's "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023," a March 2023 quarterly report by global healthcare data and analytics provider IQVIA lists Aurobindo as the largest generic pharmaceutical supplier in the U.S. by prescription volume.¹ Aurobindo also ranked among the top 10 generic pharmaceutical companies in eight European countries. In fiscal year 2023, Aurobindo manufactured approximately 41 billion units of various drugs and introduced 34 new products to the U.S. market.
- Aurobindo, established in 1986, is headquartered in Hyderabad, India. The company employs more than 23,000 full-time staff and around 10,000 contractors through its 87 direct and nine indirect subsidiaries around the world. Aurobindo has more than 1,500 scientists and analysts in its research and development (R&D) division globally. Several members of the Reddy Penaka family control Aurobindo.²
- Aurobindo is in the process of commissioning seven new manufacturing facilities for complex generic products, including three in the U.S. and one in the PRC. Aurobindo has 19 subsidiaries and two joint ventures in India, mostly located in the states of Andhara Pradesh and Telangana. Aurobindo controls 22 manufacturing units in India that have received approvals from regulatory agencies such as the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), the UK's Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency (MHRA), the EU's European Medicines Agency (EMA), Japan's Pharmaceuticals and Medical Devices Agency (PMDA), and the United Nations' World Health Organization (WHO).³



GOVERNMENT SUPPORTED INDIA PHARMA SECTOR SUPPLIES MAJORITY OF GLOBAL AND U.S. GENERICS

India manufactures most of the world's vaccines and a significant part of the world's generic drugs supply. It is also the main supplier of generic drugs to the U.S. During the last five years, the Indian government has implemented several measures meant to strengthen the pharmaceutical sector. Aurobindo has also been a beneficiary of such government subsidies.

- The Indian pharmaceutical industry encompasses various segments, including generic drugs, over the counter (OTC) medicines, bulk drugs, vaccines, contract research and manufacturing, biosimilars, and biologics. According to India's national investment promotion and facilitation agency Invest India, the country is one of the largest suppliers of low-cost vaccines, contributing to 60% of the world's production. India's pharmaceutical industry leads in generic medicine production, manufacturing 60,000 different brands across 60 therapeutic categories, constituting 20% of the global generic drug supply. India also accounts for approximately 40% of generic drugs in the U.S.⁴ According to Dr. Celia Williams of the U.S. FDA's Division of Drug Information, "FDA-approved generic drugs account for more than 90 percent of prescriptions filled in the United States."⁵
- The Indian government implemented a series of measures during the last five years establishing favorable policies and
 regulatory frameworks to encourage research and development, investment, and innovation within the pharmaceutical
 sector. These include India's National Pharmaceutical Policy, which is currently being drafted, and aims to provide policy
 interventions to address challenges in the Indian pharmaceutical industry, and the Scheme for Strengthening of
 Pharmaceuticals Industry, launched in March 2022, which aims to support existing pharmaceutical clusters and "Micro,
 Small, and Medium Enterprises" (MSMEs) to improve productivity, quality, and sustainability.⁶⁷ In addition to policies for
 developing the industry, the Indian government also provides export subsidies to pharmaceutical firms, while several
 states where Aurobindo operates provide tax and production input subsidies.⁸⁹¹⁰ The State of Telangana in particular
 provides several subsidies specifically for pharmaceutical firms for investment, taxes, land, lease rentals, and energy.¹¹¹²¹³
- Aurobindo has benefited from Indian government's subsidies. In 2022, Aurobindo invested \$93 million in a Penicillin-G project in Andhra Pradesh as part of the Indian government's incentive plan meant to boost domestic production.¹⁴¹⁵
- According to the Indian newspaper Financial Express, Aurobindo received the maximum benefits under the Merchandise Export from India Scheme (MEIS) in fiscal year 2018. (The Indian government capped benefits for MEIS during the September – December 2020 period, affecting some large companies including Aurobindo.¹⁶)



REPORTS OF INDIAN PHARMA SECTOR PRODUCT QUALITY ISSUES

Reports by media and official entities during the last five years recognize corruption and "regulatory capture" in the Indian pharmaceutical sector. Problems noted include negligence and poor regulatory compliance in manufacturing.

- The accounts of a whistle-blower Dinesh Singh Thakur regarding his former work as a pharmaceutical executive at the Indian generic drug manufacturer Ranbaxy Laboratories, published in two books in 2022, helped draw attention to the problem of fraud and negligence in India's generic drugs industry.¹⁷ As Thakur notes, "the level of [regulatory] capture is by far an order of magnitude worse in India compared to elsewhere."¹⁸
- A 2019 report by Indian publication Business Today and a June 2023 report by Bloomberg note poor compliance from Indian firms, specifically with respect to contaminated drugs, low inspection outcomes, and substandard data practices.^{19 20}
- In December 2022, Indian authorities announced efforts to detect problems in the drug manufacturing process. Enforcement exposed problems in a significant number of local drugmakers. However, when 70 children died in Gambia after taking cough syrup manufactured by an Indian drugmaker, Indian health authorities deflected the allegations by the WHO and defended the Indian drugmaker. In a letter to the Haryana Anti-Corruption Bureau, a lawyer accused Indian company Maiden Pharmaceuticals Ltd. of bribing a Haryana state drug controller to switch samples for a cough syrup, which the WHO connected to the Gambia deaths, according to a December 2023 report by Reuters.²¹
- According to an August 2023 article on BioSpectrum, a news portal focused on India's health sciences industry, in December 2022 the Central Drugs Standard Control Organization (CDSCO)—India's national regulatory body for cosmetics, pharmaceuticals, and medical devices—announced efforts to detect substandard medicine.²² Companies began recalling drugs from both local and international markets.²³
- In March 2023, the Drug Controller General of India (DCGI) —responsible for the approval of drug licenses—inspected 76 companies across 20 states and cancelled licenses of 18 pharma companies for producing spurious and adulterated drugs and violating good manufacturing practices (GMP), according to Indian publication The Economic Times.²⁴ Additionally, the Indian government gave 26 companies show-cause notices, which require the companies to clarify information regarding potential violations.²⁵
- In a written reply to the Indian legislature's upper house the Rajya Sabha in 2023, Union Health Minister Mansukh Mandaviya shared that following risk-based inspections of 162 pharmaceutical firms, the CDSCO and state licensing authorities issued show-cause notices in 143 cases. Among the regulatory actions taken, Indian authorities issued orders to stop production in 40 cases, while cancellation and suspension of product/section licenses occurred in 66 cases. Additionally, authorities issued warning letters in 21 cases.²⁶
- Since December 2022, Indian authorities found that more than 65% of MSMEs were manufacturing substandard drugs, according to a November 2023 article in The Economic Times.²⁷

According to Indian government and industry sources, India has the highest number of U.S. FDA compliant pharma plants outside the U.S., and it also receives a large share of U.S. FDA generic drugs market authorization compared to other countries. According to the U.S. FDA, however, India's drug manufacturers perform poorly in inspections, and product recalls are common. The U.S. FDA has expressed concerns about the standards at pharmaceutical factories in India, and frequently issues



warning letters to Indian drugmakers for poor compliance practices. Aurobindo is among the leaders in product recalls by Indian companies.

- India has the highest number of U.S. FDA compliant pharma plants outside the U.S., hosting over 3,000 pharmaceutical companies and 10,500 manufacturing facilities, according to a report posted on the government of India's investment promotion agency's website.²⁸ From 2018 to 2022, the U.S. FDA granted more than 30% of market authorizations for generic drugs to companies from India, according to an annual report posted on the website of an Indian pharmaceutical export promotion council.²⁹
- In 2019, the U.S. FDA reported to Congress that India had the lowest percentage of acceptable inspection outcomes.³⁰
- In 2019, the Office of Manufacturing Quality (OMQ), a quality and compliance evaluation department in the U.S. FDA, issued twelve warning letters to Indian firms out of a total of fifty, or 24% of the warning letters issued by that office.³¹ In 2020 and 2021, during the pandemic, the OMQ issued only five letters to Indian firms. In 2022, the OMQ issued another twelve warning letters to Indian firms out of a total of forty-four, or 27.2% of the total.³²

The main causes for drug manufacturing quality control shortcomings in India's pharmaceutical sector include inadequate testing of materials, weak oversight, and corruption. Substandard medicine produced in India has led to injuries and deaths around the world, including in the U.S. In several reported cases, drugmakers producing substandard medicine were located in the states of Telangana and Andhra Pradesh, where a majority of Aurobindo's India-based subsidiaries are located.

- Eye drops produced by Indian firm Global Pharma Healthcare contained harmful bacteria affecting at least 68 patients in the U.S., leading to three deaths, eyeball removals, and blindness according to an April 2023 report by the Washington Post.³³
- An October 2023 article by BioSpectrum reported council members of the regulatory body the Telangana Pharmacy Council frequently extort money for expedited paperwork.^{34 35}
- According to a March 2021 article on FDANews—a website for drug and medical device related news—Dr. Reddy's Laboratories Ltd. (Dr. Reddy) announced a recall in 2021 following the detection of impurities in its Lipitor generic product. The affected products were manufactured at the company's Andhra Pradesh facility. According to a December 2023 article posted on the healthcare portal DrugToday, an October 2023 inspection of Dr. Reddy's Telengana facility by the U.S. FDA found failure to maintain equipment, dirty equipment, as well as "subpar quality control practices, insufficient written specifications, neglect in addressing batch failures and discrepancies, and inadequate responses to both written and oral customer complaints."^{36 37}

During the last five years, several cases revealed that drugs manufactured by Aurobindo and its subsidiaries were substandard. Some of these cases led to sanctions by the European Union (EU) and product recalls in the U.S. market, according to reports by EU and U.S. regulators.

• In October 2018, the public health organization the European Directorate for the Quality of Medicines & HealthCare (EDQM) suspended Aurobindo Pharma's certification, effectively halting its supply of the drug irbesartan to the European Union (EU). Low levels of impure NDEA, an organic compound, in Aurobindo's irbesartan product caused the suspension, according to the EMA.³⁸



- According to the U.S. FDA, Aurobindo is among the leaders in product recalls by Indian companies, with 54 product recalls during the last five years.³⁹
- In January 2022, Aurobindo's subsidiary Eugia U.S. LLC recalled the antibiotic Polymyxin B for injection as hair was discovered in a vial, according to the U.S. FDA.⁴⁰
- In September 2022, Aurobindo's subsidiary Eugia U.S. LLC recalled Acyclovir Sodium Injection due to a product complaint regarding the presence of a dark red, brown, and black particulate inside the vial, according to the U.S. FDA.⁴¹
- In October 2022, Aurobindo's subsidiary Aurobindo Pharma USA, Inc., recalled Quinapril and Hydrochlorothiazide tablets due to presence of Nitrosamine Drug Substance Related Impurity (NDSRI), N-Nitroso-Quinapril above the proposed interim limit, according to the U.S. FDA.⁴²
- In September 2023, Aurobindo's subsidiary Eugia U.S. LLC recalled 1,626 vials of Triamcinolone Acetonide Injectable Suspension manufactured in India due to potential glass contamination, according to a U.S. FDA enforcement report. The U.S. FDA classified the recalls as class II, meaning potential but not immediate adverse health consequences.⁴³

The U.S. FDA sent Aurobindo several warning letters following inspections of their India facilities. The warnings reveal deviation from manufacturing protocols, faulty equipment, and failure to maintain and clean equipment. In one instance, an Indian regulatory agency found that Aurobindo failed to fully disclose the results of a U.S. FDA inspection.

- During the last five years, Aurobindo and its subsidiaries have received at least two warning letters and several inspections from the U.S. FDA. One U.S. FDA inspection of the company's drug manufacturing facilities included 14 observations.⁴⁴⁴⁵⁴⁶
- In 2023, an audit found serious violations at Aurobindo's Anakapalli Plant in eastern India. Auditors uncovered problems with manufacturing equipment cleaning and storage controls during a visit. Sampling tools were not cleaned and maintained to prevent contamination at the plant, which produces certain APIs. "Laboratory controls also didn't include the establishment of scientifically sound and appropriate specification, designed to assure that drug products conform to appropriate standards of identity, quality and purity," according to a Bloomberg's June 2023 article.⁴⁷
- In 2022, the U.S. FDA inspected Aurobindo's Unit-VII, which specializes in oral manufacturing, located in Hyderabad. The U.S. FDA's observations raised concerns about adherence to production protocols, equipment standards, and the handling of discrepancies. Notably, this facility had previously received regulatory attention in 2020.⁴⁸
- In 2019, the U.S. FDA issued a warning letter to Aurobindo's unit XI in the city of Srikakulam following an inspection. The U.S. FDA highlighted significant deviations in "current good manufacturing practices," including insufficient investigation into impurities, equipment maintenance issues, and failure to report changes.⁴⁹
- In June 2022, the Securities and Exchange Board of India (SEBI) issued a warning to Aurobindo for not adequately disclosing information regarding a U.S. FDA audit of its API manufacturing facility. The regulatory body found the company's disclosures to be inadequate and not in compliance with SEBI regulations, highlighting the lack of transparency.⁵⁰



CDSCO records from 2019 show Aurobindo received approval for export of medicine to the European Union on six occasions from S. Eswara Reddy, a Joint Drugs Controller of the CDSCO, who later was prosecuted in a separate case over receiving bribes for waiving approvals for another pharmaceutical firm.

- In July 2023, the CBI began prosecution of S. Eswara Reddy over allegations of accepting a bribe to waive Phase 3 clinical trials for Biocon Biologics' Phase 3 "Insulin Aspart" injection after initially charging him in August 2022. L. Praveen Kumar, associate vice president of Biocon Biologics, allegedly made a \$509,000 (₹4 Lakh INR) payment to Reddy.⁵¹⁵²
- S. Eswara Reddy, previously provided written confirmation to Aurobindo as part of an export requirement related to manufacturing and exporting medicinal products to the European Union on six occasions in January, June, July, and August 2019. 53545555758

FINANCIAL CORRUPTION

Aurobindo and its leadership have also been involved in corruption cases. Indian authorities found Aurobindo was involved in an insider trading case from May 2020, a money laundering case involving an Aurobindo director in November 2022, and an ongoing case related to a corrupt land deal.

- In May 2020, Aurobindo and several other entities settled a case with SEBI, paying a penalty of over \$2.6 million (₹22 Crore INR) for insider trading.⁵⁹
- One of Aurobindo's non-executive directors, P. Sarath Chandra Reddy is under investigation by the Enforcement Directorate (ED), a national agency which investigates money laundering, for his involvement in possible money laundering in a separate business.⁶⁰
- In March 2012, the Central Bureau of Investigation (CBI), India's central investigative authority for major crimes including government corruption and interstate cases, charged Sarath Reddy for bribing a government official for lower land prices, which also involved a land deal allegedly started by K. Nithyananda Reddy, Sarath's father-in-law and an Aurobindo executive.⁶¹ As of January 2021, the CBI's investigation into the land transfer involving Aurobindo was still ongoing.⁶² Aurobindo does not mention the CBI case in any of its annual reports from the last five years.

ENVIRONMENTAL AND SAFETY ISSUES

A 2018 Dutch documentary investigating how Aurobindo's drugs could be so cheap, found Aurobindo polluted the local environments' water and air, and the links between this type of pollution and the development of drug resistant bacteria. The documentary accused Aurobindo of underpaying labor and employing exploited migrant labor. The Telangana state government is also involved in the allegations, as it bought land from Dalit communities to develop Aurobindo's facilities and promised employment to these communities, which never materialized.⁶³ Since 2019, Aurobindo and its subsidiaries have received multiple notices and fines from state and central pollution control boards for alleged violations of environmental regulations.⁶⁴⁶⁵⁶⁶⁶⁷⁶⁸⁶⁹ Moreover, during the last five years, several safety incidents in Aurobindo's facilities injured and killed several employees.⁷⁰⁷¹⁷²



PRC'S PHARMACEUTICAL INDUSTRY SUPPORTED BY BEIJING'S SUBSIDIES, LITTLE-SCRUTINIZED BY U.S. FDA

The PRC supplied more than 40% of the world's APIs in 2019. India imports most of its APIs from the PRC, and it relies on PRC supply to remain competitive in the global industry. Aurobindo relies heavily on PRC APIs. The pharmaceutical industry is one of the PRC government's economic development and national security strategic planning priorities, and API is a priority sector within the industry. PRC government policy support to the API manufacturing sector includes financial subsidies that can vary by location. The U.S. government raised repeated concerns with the U.S. FDA over PRC generic drug quality and the effectiveness of foreign inspections by the U.S. FDA. The U.S. FDA only resumed inperson inspections in the PRC in April 2023, after pausing them in March 2020.

- The PRC supplied more than 40% of the world's APIs in 2019, according to a May 2023 report by Reuters.⁷³ India imports about 70% of the APIs from the PRC, according to a November 2023 report by Nikkei Asia.⁷⁴
- According to a June 2020 report by the French think tank Institut Montaigne, the Indian pharmaceutical industry's competitiveness is nearly wholly reliant on the PRC's ability to produce cheap API's. One pharmaceutical company states: "We cannot increase the production of APIs to an extent where we end up matching the economies of scale generated by Chinese units. Our cost of production for API will be higher, which in turn would hamper export competitiveness of the products." The report states that a transition of India to domestical API production would require large-scale investment to remain competitive.⁷⁵
- According to Aurobindo's "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023, the company has "a high dependence on the China market for import
 of Key Starting Materials (KSMs), Intermediates and Active Pharmaceutical Ingredients" and "Aurobindo India" receives 89% of its
 imported pharmaceutical precursors and APIs from the PRC, which constitutes 55% of its total pharmaceutical precursors and APIs."⁷⁶
- The PRC government designates the pharmaceutical industry as one of the PRC's economic development and national security strategic industries, according to a Ministry of Industry and Information Technology (MIIT) document rehosted on the official PRC government website. The document states that the PRC's national "14th Five-Year Plan for the Development of the Pharmaceutical Industry" jointly issued in 2022 by more than nine national government agencies, and led by the MIIT lists API as a priority sector to develop within its pharmaceutical industry.
- PRC local governments provide direct financial support to the pharmaceutical industry. For example, a January 2023 notice posted by an economic policy agency of the Shenzhen Municipal government announced that it would provide up to approximately \$273,920 (two million CNY) in annual subsidies for each enterprise that is approved by a foreign national drug administration—such as the U.S. FDA— and which exports APIs to foreign markets.⁷⁷
- According to government and news reports, the Biden Administration, Republican representatives in U.S. Congress, the U.S. Department
 of Defense (DoD), and the U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) have raised concerns over generic drug quality issues and the
 U.S. FDA's inadequate foreign inspections, particularly those conducted on PRC and Indian companies.⁷⁸ The GAO noted finding vacancies
 in five of 15 U.S. FDA drug investigator positions for the PRC and India in November 2021, while the DoD engaged in talks with an outside
 firm to independently test the safety of generic drugs.⁷⁹⁸⁰ Republican representatives in U.S. Congress on behalf of the Health and
 Oversight Subcommittee also raised concerns over the quality and quantity of U.S. FDA inspections in the PRC and India.⁸¹
- In total, as of November 17, 2023 1,014 PRC pharmaceutical entities are U.S. FDA registered.⁸² Between March 2020 and April 2022, the U.S. FDA stopped in-person inspections, instead conducting voluntary, remote inspections. In the case of the PRC, however, the U.S. FDA



only resumed in-person inspections in April 2023. Between 2020 and 2022, the U.S. FDA conducted 40 inspections in the PRC, and these were likely all conducted remotely -- and much less frequently than 2019, which saw 131 inspections.⁸³



AUROBINDO WHOLLY OR PARTIALLY OWNS PRC-BASED SUBSIDIARIES AND JOINT VENTURES

Aurobindo wholly owns All Pharma (Shanghai) Trading Co., Ltd., a.k.a. Aurobindo Pharma (Shanghai) Trading Co., Ltd. (All Pharma), according to Aurobindo's 2022-2023 annual report.⁸⁴ All Pharma appears to act as a shipping intermediary for moving goods from the PRC to Aurobindo subsidiaries.

- All Pharma sent industrial computers to Gelcaps Industries—an India-based pharmaceutical company under the control of relatives of Aurobindo's owners—and filter equipment to Eugia Pharma Specialties Limited, an Aurobindo India-based subsidiary. The firm also sent Hypromellose Phthalate PH EUR, Starch Pregelatinized PH EUR, and Cellulose Microcrystalline PH EUR to Aurobindo. PH EUR stands for European Pharmacopoeia, a European pharmaceutical standard, which suggests Europe is the final destination for these goods. In 2023, the firm also sought permission to ship Arpiprazole tablets and Donepezil Hydrochloride tablets from the PRC; the supplier and ultimate destination of these goods is unknown. Aurobindo received U.S. FDA approval to manufacture Arpiprazole tablets in October 2015.⁸⁵ Aurobindo is also listed on the National Library of Medicine Daily Med database, a database for labelling submitted to the U.S. FDA, as the packager for Donepezil Hydrochloride tablets.⁸⁶
- All Pharma is a member of the Pharmaceutical and Health Working Committee (PHWC), which the Shanghai Municipal Governmentcontrolled Shanghai Foreign Investment Association (SFIA) established in 2019. The PHWC is registered with the Shanghai Civil Affairs Bureau, which promotes and implements national and municipal guidelines and policies on the medical and health industry, such as "the 14th Five-Year Plan for the Development of the Pharmaceutical Industry" — jointly issued in 2022 by nine national government agencies led by the MIIT.

Aurobindo wholly owns the Taizhou, Jiangsu-based subsidiary Aurovitas Pharmaceutical (Taizhou) Co., Ltd. (Aurovitas) through its Netherlands-based subsidiary Helix Healthcare B.V. ⁸⁷ Aurovitas manufactures and sells pharmaceutical preparations for domestic and export use.⁸⁸ It also imports pharmaceutical equipment from India to the PRC.⁸⁹

- In 2023, Aurobindo completed building a facility in Taizhou, which the company is in the process of commissioning, according to Aurobindo's "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023." ⁹⁰
- In 2019, the Center for Drug Evaluation the technical review and drug authorization organization for the PRC's National Medical Products Administration (the supervisory sub-organization for drug safety, medical devices, and cosmetics under the State Council's State Administration for Market Regulation) registered Aurovitas' atazanavir capsules for the PRC market. Aurovitas' new Taizhou production line is set to bring a yearly revenue of over \$273 million (two billion CNY), according to a July 2022 report by Haitong International Securities Group Limited, an international financial institution with established presence in Hong Kong.⁹¹⁹²





Taizhou's mayor Wan Wenhua meeting with Aurobindo's Whole Time Director Mr. M. Madan Mohan Reddy on January 8, 2024.9394



Aurovitas Pharmaceutical (Taizhou) Co., Ltd. (Aurovitas) lab.

Aurobindo owns a minority stake in a joint venture with Shandong Luoxin Pharmaceutical Group Stock Co., Ltd. (Shandong Luoxin) (SHE 002793), a PRC-based pharmaceutical company that has produced sub-standard products. The senior officers of Shandong Luoxin hold leadership positions in CPC



organizations. One of Shandong Luoxin's owners holds a position in a company based in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (hereafter Xinjiang).⁹⁵

- Luoxin Aurovitas Pharma (Chengdu) Co., Ltd is located in Chengdu, and is involved in research and development, production, and sales
 of respiratory pharmaceutical products. Luoxin Aurovitas' products include five U.S. FDA approved inhalers used for respiratory
 diseases.⁹⁶
- Aurobindo owns 30% of Luoxin Aurovitas through its Netherlands-based full subsidiary Helix Healthcare B.V.⁹⁷ Shandong Luoxinowns the remaining stake in Luoxin Aurovitas.
 - In 2020 Shandong Provincial Medical Products Administration fined Shandong Luoxin \$48,869 (356,817 CNY) for producing and selling sub-standard Ozagrel sodium used for injection.
 - Xinjiang-based Karamay Yizhizhi Equity Investment Management Limited Partnership (Karamay Yizhizhi) owns a stake in Shandong Luoxin.
 - Liu Zhenteng, who holds senior positions at Luoxin Aurovitas and Shandong Luoxin and indirectly owns a stake in both companies, also holds a position at Karamay Yizhizhi.
 - An investor in Shandong Luoxin, Winning Venture Capital Management Co., Ltd. (Winning Venture), has a subsidiary, Xinjiang Tianshan Snow Lotus Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. (Tianshan Snow Lotus), based in Xinjiang.
 - Liu Zhenteng's father, Liu Baoqi, is a controlling owner of Shandong Luoxin and Luoxin Aurovitas. In 2021, Liu Baoqi was a delegate to the 12th Provincial People's Congress of Shandong Province, the 12th session of the provincial legislative body.
 - Shandong Luoxin's Vice President Song Aigang is a member of the city of Linyi Municipal Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference.⁹⁸ The CPPCC is an advisory body to the Party-state that coordinates between the Party and important social groups including leaders in business, academia, and religious groups to carry out united front work under the guidance of the CPC's United Front Work Department (UFWD). The UFWD contributes significantly to covert overseas operations involving political influence, intelligence collection, and technology transfer.⁹⁹

AUROBINDO'S PRC SUPPLIERS

This section presents the results of examination of a sample of 50 of Aurobindo's at least 141 suppliers for links to the PRC's defense industry, forced labor of ethnic minorities, potential safety risks to American consumers, ownership by the PRC's central government, and ownership by PRC local governments.

PRC SUPPLIERS WITH DOCUMENTATION OF CONNECTION TO PRC MILITARY INDUSTRY AND POLICY

At least five of the fifty Aurobindo suppliers surveyed have documented ties to the PRC's military civil fusion policies and/or military industries. Four of the five companies are under U.S. Government sanctions for connection to PRC military industries. Aurobindo supplier Henan Topfond Pharmaceutical Chemical Co., Ltd. (Topfond Pharmachem) exemplifies a company with strong ties to





the PRC's defense industry. China Meheco Group Ltd. (Meheco) controls Topfond Pharmachem.¹⁰⁰ Meheco's largest shareholders are the State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission of the State Council (State Council SASAC) and the state-owned hypersonic and laser weapons manufacturer China Aerospace Science & Industry Corporation (CASIC). State Council SASAC manages the PRC's key central state-owned Enterprises (SOEs). CASIC, and several of its subsidiaries and subunits are on the U.S. Entity List, which classifies them as "Communist Chinese Military Companies" that are subject to U.S. export restrictions.¹⁰¹ Successive White House Executive Orders in November 2020 by President Donald Trump and in June 2021 by President Joseph Biden prohibited investment in PRC military industries designated as "Communist Chinese military companies," CASIC among them.¹⁰²

Sinochem Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Henan Topfond Pharmaceutical Chemical Co., Ltd. Henan Topfond Technology Co., Ltd. Shinghwa Amperex Technology (Dongying) Co., Ltd. Henan Junhua Development Co., Ltd.

PRC SUPPLIERS WITH DOCUMENTED VIOLATIONS OF U.S. PHARMACEUTICAL REGULATION

At least two of the fifty Aurobindo suppliers have a documented history of producing drugs that could fall below quality standards required by the U.S. FDA. Aurobindo is a major supplier of U.S. generic drugs, and the integrity of its supply chain is crucial to the health of U.S. consumers, including both civilians and members of the U.S. military.

The case of Aurobindo supplier Zhejiang Huahai Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd (Huahai Pharma) presents legal and safety concerns for U.S. stakeholders. Huahai Pharma partners with Xinjiang Baihuacun Pharma Tech Co., Ltd. (Baihuacun Pharma) on pharmaceutical research and development. The Xinjiang Production and Construction Corps (XPCC)—a paramilitary, ministry-level PRC central state entity under sanctions by the U.S. government for its involvement in human rights violations in Xinjiang—owns a stake in Baihuacun Pharma. The U.S. FDA placed an import ban on APIs from Huahai Pharma during 2018-2021 after the U.S. FDA found carcinogens in several of its products including a heart medication, Valsartan, according to the Generics and Biosimilars Initiative.¹⁰³ In an example of Aurobindo relying on a PRC supplier for a finished generic, Aurobindo imported Valsartan under United States Pharmacopeia (USP)—a quality standard used for U.S. drugs—from Huahai Pharma in 2023, despite U.S. FDA's ban over Huahai Pharma's previous quality issues with Valsartan's production.¹⁰⁴ In 2023, Aurobindo also received shipments of Lisinopril PH EUR and Lisinopril Dihydrate PH EUR from Huahai Pharma.

Zhejiang Huahai Pharmaceutical Co., Chongqing Carelife Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd.



PRC SUPPLIERS WITH DOCUMENTATION OF POSSIBLE VIOLATION OF UFPLA PROHIBITION

Fifteen of the fifty suppliers have documented ties to Xinjiang, likely placing Aurobindo in violation of the Uyghur Forced Labor Prevention Act (UFLPA) by U.S. Congress, which forbids the import to the U.S. of any products made in Xinjiang or by members of the Uyghur ethnic group in any part of the PRC as part of "pairing assistance" and "poverty alleviation" programs that the law defines as forced labor.¹⁰⁵ "Poverty alleviation" and "pairing assistance" use forced labor of ethnic minorities as part of a larger program that the CPC terms Xinjiang Aid. ¹⁰⁶ The XPCC (see above) manages many of these programs.

In 2023, for example, Yili Chuanning Biotechnology Co., Ltd., based in the city of Horgos, Xinjiang, shipped Aurobindo products under the category of "6-APA (6-aminopenicillanic acid), antibiotics, penicillins and their derivatives with a penicillanic acid structure, and salts thereof." In a second example, Hubei Xingfa Chemicals Group Co., Ltd (Hubei Xingfa), based in Hubei Province, supplied Aurobindo with Dimethyl Sulfoxide in 2023. Hubei Xingfa has a wholly owned subsidiary in Xinjiang which produces Dimethyl Sulfoxide. Importing these products or any drugs made with these products to the U.S. would be a violation of the UFLPA. In an Aurobindo document on its manufacturing processes submitted to the Telangana State Pollution Control Board in June 2019, it shows that Dimethyl Sulfoxide is a component in its production of Zidovudine.¹⁰⁷ The Daily Med database for company submitted labelling to the U.S. FDA, shows Aurobindo submitted an abbreviated new drug application for Zidovudine syrup in July 2022.¹⁰⁸

Yili Chuanning Biotechnology Co., Ltd. Hubei Xingfa Chemicals Group Co., Ltd. Jiangsu GTIG Huatai Co., Ltd. Sinopharm Weiqida Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Sinochem Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Jiangsu Weiqida Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Zhejiang Huahai Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Shandong Keyuan Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Zhejiang Chemicals Import & Export Corporation Chongqing Carelife Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Qilu Antibiotics Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Jiangxi Fushine Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Shandong Jincheng Pharmaceutical Group Co., Ltd. Shandong Jincheng Kerui Chemical Co., Ltd. Zhejiang Chiral Medicine Chemical Co., Ltd.

PRC SUPPLIERS WITH DOCUMENTATION OF CONTROL BY PRC CENTRAL GOVERNMENT AGENCIES

Documented evidence demonstrates that thirteen of the fifty suppliers are controlled by ministries and other state entities of the PRC's central government, such as State Council SASAC. PRC laws and





regulations mandate companies under State Council SASAC and other central government agencies and ministries work to support and assist the People's Liberation Army (PLA). Like all companies in the PRC, these firms are also mandated to pursue the CPC's priorities communicated through state plans and strategies, including its Military Civil Fusion Development Strategy.

Evidence concerning Aurobindo supplier Sinochem Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. (Sinochem Pharma; a.k.a. Sinochem Jiangsu Co., Ltd.) demonstrates links to PRC central government control, the PRC's programs in areas with large ethnic minority populations, and the PRC's defense industries. The State Council SASAC controls Sinochem Pharma through State Council SASAC SOE Sinochem Holdings Co., Ltd. (Sinochem Holdings) and Sinochem International Corporation (Sinochem International). Sinochem Holdings indirectly controls two Xinjiang based companies: Sinochem Modern Agriculture (Xinjiang) Co., Ltd. and Sinochem Agriculture (Xinjiang) Biotechnology Co., Ltd. Starting in 2002 and continuing to 2023, Sinochem Holdings has participated in "pairing assistance" programs in Tibet, Qinghai and Xinjiang. On November 12, 2020 and in subsequent updates, U.S. Executive Orders issued by the White House prohibited investments in PRC SOEs designated as "Communist Chinese military companies." Eight Sinochem corporate group members appear on the list, including Sinochem Group and Sinochem International.¹⁰⁹

Sinopharm Weiqida Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Sinochem Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Jiangsu Weiqida Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Henan Topfond Pharmaceutical Chemical Co., Ltd. Henan Topfond Technology Co., Ltd. Shinghwa Amperex Technology (Dongying) Co., Ltd. Henan Junhua Development Co., Ltd. Shandong Jincheng Pharmaceutical Group Co., Ltd. Shandong Jincheng Kerui Chemical Co., Ltd. Porton Pharma (Jiangxi) Co., Ltd. Chongqing Tiandi Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Jiangsu Ruike Pharmaceutical Sci-Tech Co., Ltd. Bright Gene Bio-Medical Technology Co., Ltd.

PRC SUPPLIERS WITH DOCUMENTATION OF CONTROL BY PRC LOCAL GOVERNMENT ENTITIES

Twenty one of the fifty suppliers have documented control by local governments in the PRC. Provincial and county level governments in the PRC mirror certain elements of the central government structure, including administering State-Owned Asset Supervision and Administration Commission (SASAC) entities at their respective provincial, city, or other levels. Local governments own, manage, and supervise many commercial enterprises in their respective jurisdictions. Local government-controlled enterprises are highly incentivized to promote the CPC's national strategies and policies such as Military Civil Fusion and Xinjiang Aid, and to support the state's security and surveillance apparatus.

Aurobindo supplier Shinghwa Amperex Technology (Dongying) Co Ltd. (Shinghwa) demonstrates how a local government-owned company supports the CPC's national Military Civil Fusion Development Strategy. Qingdao West Coast New Area SASAC indirectly controls Shinghwa, in part through the



state-owned Qingdao Military Civil Fusion Development Group Company Limited. State Council SASAC also owns a stake in Shinghwa.

Hubei Xingfa Chemicals Group Co., Ltd. Jiangsu GTIG Huatai Co., Ltd. Jiangsu Weiqida Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. **Zhejiang Chemicals Import & Export Corporation** Chongqing Carelife Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Jiangxi Fushine Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Shinghwa Amperex Technology (Dongying) Co., Ltd. Zhejiang Medicines & Health Products Imp & Exp Co., Ltd. Changzhou Pharmaceutical Factory Porton Pharma (Jiangxi) Co., Ltd. Zhejiang Hongyuan Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Zhejiang Guobang Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Anhui Biochem Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Fujian South Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Suzhou Lixin Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Cangzhou Senary Chemical Science & Technology Co., Ltd. Shanghai Desano Chemical Pharmaceuticals Co., Ltd. Farmasino Pharmaceuticals (Jiangsu) Co., Ltd. Bright Gene Bio-Medical Technology Co., Ltd. Shanghai Jinhe Bio-Pharmaceuticals Co., Ltd. Shijiazhuang Lonzeal Pharmaceuticals Co., Ltd.

PRC SUPPLIERS WITH LITTLE DOCUMENTATION OF POSSIBLE SUPPLY CHAIN RISKS

Initial research found little documentation of possible supply chain risks for fourteen of the fifty suppliers. However, even without having a documented financial stake or presence in a company, the CPC still exerts strong influence through a raft of PRC laws, including the "PRC Company Law" which requires every company to establish an internal CPC organization. Every entity and individual under PRC jurisdiction is subject to CPC control. Moreover, in the PRC's totalitarian political landscape, the CPC incentivizes companies and individuals therein to proactively fulfill CPC goals, even without being explicitly commanded to do so.

Tianjin Tianfa Pharmaceuticals Import & Export Co., Ltd. Livzon Pharmaceutical Group Co., Ltd. Shenzhen Haibin Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Zhejiang Shaxing Technology Co., Ltd. Shenzhen Hepalink Pharmaceutical Group Co., Ltd. Ningbo Menovo Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Hebei Fude Chemical Technology Co., Ltd. Nanjing Joyin Parmachem Co., Ltd. Zhejiang Charioteer Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Hebei Chengxin Co., Ltd. Ningbo Eshine Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd.



Zhejiang Regen Chemical Co., Ltd. Reyoung Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Hunan Yuxin Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd. Ningxia Taikang Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd.



SCOPE NOTE

This study identifies and reports on aspects of pharmaceutical industry production and trade by Indiaheadquartered global pharmaceutical firm Aurobindo Pharma Limited (Aurobindo) during the past five years which are likely to present risk to the U.S., particularly through supply chains. Readers are advised to be aware of the following additional scoping parameters:

- Information herein comes from preliminary survey of other open sources in English and local languages, such as reporting by or about Aurobindo's suppliers, U.S. and Indian regulatory bodies, and other parties because Aurobindo does not publicly report its specific suppliers or regulatory inspections.
- U.S. FDA reporting on producer facility inspections is incomplete—and possibly selective—judging from caveats on the agency's public-facing inspections database indicating that several inspection categories are not included.
- This study surveyed fifty (50) of Aurobindo's PRC suppliers, two PRC-based Aurobindo subsidiaries, and one Aurobindo PRC joint venture for connections and actions which may pose supply chain risks or be in violation of U.S. law. While discovered documentation reveals these types of connections and actions for some of these entities, the lack of discoverable documentation for other of these entities is not proof of absence of such structural, institutional connections or actions. Recently increasing requirements from the PRC government mandate that all PRC entities conceal data—including commercial, financial, and other information—from unauthorized access, as defined and enforced by the PRC government. Additionally, PRC agencies' and enterprises' personnel systems are structured to incentivize pursuit and fulfillment of objectives communicated through a variety of general guidance including government-announced strategies, plans, and action programs, in many cases without necessarily requiring explicit commands or other specific documentation. A raft of PRC laws and regulations mandates that all institutions are directly or indirectly subject to supervision and guidance by the CPC, including requirements to establish internal CPC structures and to collaborate with requests and orders made by PRC security services and other government agencies.

¹ Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023," undated, Aurobindo, observed December 24, 2023 at

https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231224055340/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf

² Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023," undated, Aurobindo, observed December 24, 2023 at

https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231224055340/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf

³ Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023," undated, Aurobindo, observed December 24, 2023 at

https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231224055340/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf

⁴ Raveesh Malik, "Formulating success: The Indian pharmaceutical industry," Undated, Invest India, National Investment Promotion & Facilitation Agency, Government of India, observed November 17, 2023, at https://www.investindia.gov.in/sector/pharmaceuticals, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231117184442/https://www.investindia.gov.in/sector/pharmaceuticals

⁵ "Generics-at-a-Glance with Dr. Sarah Ibrahim," May 5, 2023, U.S. FDA, observed May 17, 2023 at https://www.fda.gov/drugs/news-events-human-drugs/generics-glance-dr-sarahibrahim, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230517075646/https://www.fda.gov/drugs/news-events-human-drugs/generics-glance-dr-sarah-ibrahim

⁶ Ankit Agrawal, "Pharmaceutical Sector Spotlight: Driving Innovation in India," November 20, 2023, Invest India, National Investment Promotion & Facilitation Agency, Government of India, observed December 28, 2023, at https://www.investindia.gov.in/team-india-blogs/pharmaceutical-sector-spotlight-driving-innovation-india, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231228024718/https://www.investindia.gov.in/team-india-blogs/pharmaceutical-sector-spotlight-driving-innovation-india

⁷ Government of India, Ministry of Chemicals & Fertilizers, Department of Pharmaceuticals, "Guidelines for the Scheme for "Strengthening of Pharmaceuticals Industry (SPI)," Government of India, Ministry of Chemicals & Fertilizers, Department of Pharmaceuticals, March 11, 2022, observed January 11, 2024, at



https://pharmaceuticals.gov.in/sites/default/files/Approved%20Guidelines%20of%20scheme%20Strengthening%20of%20Pharmaceutical%20Industries%20%28SPI%29%2011032022.p df, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240111192800/https://pharmaceuticals.gov.in/sites/default/files/Approved%20Guidelines%20of%20scheme%20Strengthening%20of%20Pharmaceutic al%20Industries%20%28SPI%29%2011032022.pdf ⁸ Swati Dhingra and Timothy Meyer, "Leveling the Playing Field: Industrial Policy and Export-Contingent Subsidies in India-Export Related Measures," March 15, 2021, World Trade Review, Vol. 1, Issue 17, observed November 17, 2023 at https://eprints.lse.ac.uk/110522/1/leveling_the_playing_field_industrial_policy_and_export_contingent_subsidies_in_indiaexport_related_measures.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231117085023/https://eprints.lse.ac.uk/110522/1/leveling_the_playing_field_industrial_policy_and_export_contingent_subsidies_in_indiaexport_related_ measures.pdf ⁹ "India-Export Related Measures (DS541)," April 30, 2019, United States Trade Representative, U.S. Government, observed June 4, 2023 at https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/enforcement/DS/US.Exec.Summ.fin_1.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230604034641/https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/enforcement/DS/US.Exec.Summ.fin 1.pdf ¹⁰ "Pharmaceutical Promotion and Development Scheme (PPDS)." undated, Department of Pharmaceuticals, Government of India, observed Ianuary 2, 2024 at https://pharmaceuticals.gov.in/sites/default/files/Pharmaceutical%20Promotion%20and%20Development%20Scheme%20%28PDDS%29%281%29 0 0.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240102052848/https://pharmaceuticals.gov.in/sites/default/files/Pharmaceutical%20Promotion%20and%20Development%20Scheme%20(PPDS)(1)_0_ 0.pdf ¹¹ Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023," undated, Aurobindo, observed December 24, 2023 at https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231224055340/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23 IR Final_Web.pdf 12 Government of Telangana, "Pink Book Telangana: An Investor's Guide to Telangana 2021," undated, Embassy of India in Switzerland and The Principality of Liechtenstein, Government of India, observed June 5, 2023 at https://www.indembassybern.gov.in/docs/An%20InvestorGuide%20to%20Telangana%202021.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230605082949/https://www.indembassybern.gov.in/docs/An%20InvestorGuide%20to%20Telangana%202021.pdf ¹³ Industries and Commerce Department, Government of Telangana, "Life Sciences Policy for the State of Telangana (2015-2020)," undated, Startup Telangana, Government of Telangana, observed July 31, 2022 at https://startup.telangana.gov.in/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Life-Sciences-Policy.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20220731020818/https://startup.telangana.gov.in/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Life-Sciences-Policy.pdf ¹⁴ Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023," undated, Aurobindo, observed December 24, 2023 at https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231224055340/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23 IR_Final_Web.pdf ¹⁵ "Aurobindo Pharma hits 2-year high; stock zooms 100% thus far in 2023," Business Standard, August 7, 2023, observed August 19, 2023 at ws/aurobindo-pharma-hits-2-year-highstock-zooms-100-thus-far-in-2023-123080700234 1.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230819154207/https://www.businessstandard.com/markets/news/aurobindo-pharma-hits-2-year-high-stock-zooms-100-thus-far-in-2023-123080700234_1.html ¹⁶ Banikinkar Pattanayak, "Merchandise Export From India Scheme: Auto, pharma firms to be hit hard by cap on MEIS benefits," October 5, 2020, Financial Express, observed January 16, 2024 at https://www.business-standard.com/companies/news/aurobindo-pharma-receives-usfda-approval-to-manufacture-darunavir-tablets-123112900565_1.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240116215344/https://www.financialexpress.com/policy/economy-merchandise-export-from-india-scheme-auto-pharma-firms-to-be-hit-hard-by-capon-meis-benefits-2097916/ ¹⁷ Dinesh Singh Thakur, Truth Pill: The Myth of Drug Regulation in India, Simon & Shuster India, 2022; Katherine Eban, Bottle of Lies: The Inside Story of the Generic Drug Boom, London: HarperCollins, 2022. 18 Sanjiv Das, "How deep runs 'The Rot' in the pharma sector?," July 30 2022, BioSpectrum India, observed January 1, 2024 at https://www.biospectrumindia.com/views/22/21719/howdeep-runs-the-rot-in-the-pharma-sector.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240101085033/https://www.biospectrumindia.com/views/22/21719/how-deep-runsthe-rot-in-the-pharma-sector.html ¹⁹ PB Jayakumar, "Indian pharmas account for over half of U.S. FDA 'warning letters' this year," November 6, 2019, Business Today, observed January 30, 2023 at https://www.businesstoday.in/industry/pharma/story/indian-pharmas-account-for-over-half-of-us-fda-warning-letters-this-year-237654-2019-11-06, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230130183918/https://www.businesstoday.in/industry/pharma/story/indian-pharmas-account-for-over-half-of-us-fda-warning-letters-this-year-237654-2019-11-06 20 Chris Kay, "Contaminated Drugs, Shredded Papers: US FDA Uncovers Failures in India Pharma Factories," June 6, 2023, Bloomberg, observed January 8, 2024 at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-05-31/us-finds-contaminated-drugs-further-lapses-in-india-pharma-factories-post-covid, and archived at https://archive.ph/v08Ci ²¹ Krishna N. Das, "Exclusive: India probe into bribery claim in toxic syrup tests nears completion," December 22, 2023, Reuters, observed December 22, 2023 at https://www.reuters.com/world/india/india-probe-into-bribery-claim-toxic-syrup-tests-nears-completion-2023-12-22/, and archived at https://archive.ph/7Pcp8 22 "About CDSCO," undated, Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation, Government of India, observed January 11, 2024 at https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/opencms/en/Home/#, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240111163938/https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/opencms/en/Home/ ²³ Sanjiv Das, "A Case of Slipping Quality," August 1, 2023, BioSpectrum India, observed September 22, 2023 at https://www.biospectrumindia.com/features/73/23368/a-case-ofslipping-quality-.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230922225609/https://www.biospectrumindia.com/features/73/23368/a-case-of-slipping-quality-.html ²⁴ "Functions," undated, Central Drugs Standard Control Organization, Government of India, observed January 11, 2024 at https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/opencms/en/aboutus/Functions/, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240111163236/https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/opencms/en/about-us/Fu 25"Licenses of 18 pharma firms cancelled for manufacturing spurious medicines, "March 28, 2023, The Economic Times, observed January 1, 2024, at https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/healthcare/biotech/pharmaceuticals/licenses-of-18-pharma-companies-cancelled-for-manufacturing-spurious-



drugs/articleshow/99066164.cms, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20240101061633/https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/healthcare/biotech/pharmaceuticals/licenses-of-18-pharma-companies-cancelled-formanufacturing-spurious-drugs/articleshow/99066164.cms

²⁶ "143 pharma companies get show cause notices from CDSCO post inspections," August 9, 2023, Express Pharma, observed December 27, 2023 at https://www.expresspharma.in/143pharma-companies-get-show-cause-notices-from-cdsco-post-inspections/, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231227100351/https://www.expresspharma.in/143pharma-companies-get-show-cause-notices-from-cdsco-post-inspections/

²⁷ Teena Thacker, "MSME Pharma companies under the lens over drug quality issues," November 28, 2023, The Economic Times, observed January 6, 2024, at https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/healthcare/biotech/pharmaceuticals/msme-pharma-companies-under-the-lens-over-drug-quality-issues/articleshow/105571750.cms, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240106171600/https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/healthcare/biotech/pharmaceuticals/msme-pharmaunder-the-lens-over-drug-quality-issues/articleshow/105571750.cms

²⁸ Raveesh Malik, "Formulating success: The Indian pharmaceutical industry," Undated, Invest India, National Investment Promotion & Facilitation Agency, Government of India, observed November 17, 2023, at https://www.investindia.gov.in/sector/pharmaceuticals, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231117184442/https://www.investindia.gov.in/sector/pharmaceuticals

²⁹ "Annual Report," undated, Pharmaceuticals Export Promotion Council of India, observed December 15, 2023, at https://pharmexcil.com/uploads/Pharmexcil_Annual_Report_final.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231215011514/ttps://pharmexcil.com/uploads/Pharmexcil_Annual_Report_final.pdf

³⁰ Chris Kay, "Contaminated Drugs, Shredded Papers: US FDA Uncovers Failures in India Pharma Factories," June 6, 2023, Bloomberg, observed January 8, 2024 at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-05-31/us-finds-contaminated-drugs-further-lapses-in-india-pharma-factories-post-covid, and archived at https://archive.ph/v08Ci ³¹ "Office of Manufacturing Quality," undated, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed May 31, 2023 at https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/center-drug-evaluation-and-researchcder/office-manufacturing-quality, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230531223329/https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/center-drug-evaluation-and-researchcder/office-manufacturing-quality

³² "Warning Letters," undated, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed January 4, 2023 at https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminalinvestigations/compliance-actions-and-activities/warning-letters, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240104215442/https://www.fda.gov/inspections-complianceenforcement-and-criminal-investigations/compliance-actions-and-activities/warning-letters

³³ Ruth Pollard, "Just How Dangerous Are India's Generic Drugs? Very," April 4, 2023, Washington Post, observed September 6, 2023 at

https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2023/04/04/big-pharma-india-s-drug-industry-needs-a-major-overhaul/82e12a36-d31e-11ed-ac8b-cd7da05168e9_story.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230906185619/https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2023/04/04/big-pharma-india-s-drug-industry-needs-a-major-overhaul/82e12a36-d31e-11ed-ac8b-cd7da05168e9_story.html

³⁴ "Telangana State Pharmacy Council," Telangana State Pharmacy Council, observed October 4, 2023 at https://www.pharmacycouncil.telangana.gov.in/site/index, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231004042956/https://www.pharmacycouncil.telangana.gov.in/site/index

³⁵ Amguthr Raju, "Allegations of corruption surround Telangana Pharmacy Council officials," October 19, 2023, Biospectrum India, observed January 4, 2023 at https://www.biospectrumindia.com/news/22/23724/allegations-of-corruption-surround-telangana-pharmacy-council-officials.html, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20240104225531/https://www.biospectrumindia.com/news/22/23724/allegations-of-corruption-surround-telangana-pharmacy-council-officials.html ³⁶ Rajeev Choudhury, "Dr. Reddy's faces FDA wrath over critical violations in pharmaceutical manufacturing," December 5, 2023, Drug Today, observed January 4, 2023 at https://www.drugtodayonline.com/medical-news/news-topic/17490-dr-reddy-s-faces-fda-wrath-over-critical-violations-in-pharmaceutical-manufacturing, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240104231925/https://www.drugtodayonline.com/medical-news/news-topic/17490-dr-reddy-s-faces-fda-wrath-over-critical-violations-inpharmaceutical-manufacturing

³⁷ "Dr. Reddy's Issues Recall for Bottles of Lipitor Generic Due to Impurities," March 16, 2021, FDA News, observed November 30, 2023 at https://www.fdanews.com/articles/201864-drreddys-issues-recall-for-bottles-of-lipitor-generic-due-to-impurities, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20221130172035/https://www.fdanews.com/articles/201864-drreddys-issues-recall-for-bottles-of-lipitor-generic-due-to-impurities

³⁸ "EU authorities take further action in ongoing review of sartans: Zheijiang Huahai placed under increased supervision; Aurobindo Pharma stopped from supplying irbesartan to the EU," October 15, 2018, European Medicines Agency, observed December 26, 2023 at https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/news/eu-authorities-take-further-action-ongoing-review-sartanszheijiang-huahai-placed-under-increased-supervision-aurobindo-pharma-stopped-supplying-irbesartan-

eu#:~:text=On%208%20October%202018%2C%20the,containing%20irbesartan%20from%20this%20company and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231226124917/https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/news/eu-authorities-take-further-action-ongoing-review-sartans-zheijiang-huahai-placed-underincreased-supervision-aurobindo-pharma-stopped-supplying-irbesartan-eu

³⁹ "Recalls," Undated, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed January 8, 2024 at https://datadashboard.fda.gov/ora/cd/recalls.htm, and archived at https://archive.ph/ML6IR
 ⁴⁰ "AuroMedics Pharma LLC Issues Voluntary Nationwide Recall of Polymyxin B for Injection USP, 500,000 Unit per Vial, Due to the Presence of Particulate Matter," January 28, 2022, U.S. FDA, observed February 26, 2023 at

https://www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safety-alerts/auromedics-pharma-llc-issues-voluntary-nationwide-recall-polymyxin-b-injection-usp-500000-unit-vial, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230226220049/https://www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safety-alerts/auromedics-pharma-llc-issues-voluntary-nationwide-recall-polymyxin-b-injection-usp-500000-unit-vial

⁴¹ "Eugia U.S. LLC Issues Voluntary Nationwide Recall of Acyclovir Sodium Injection 500 mg per 10 mL (50 mg/mL), Due to the Presence of Particulate Matter," September 27, 2022, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed January 11, 2024 at

https://www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safety-alerts/eugia-us-llc-issues-voluntary-nationwide-recall-acyclovir-sodium-injection-500-mg-10-ml-50-mgml-due and archived at



https://web.archive.org/web/20240111020154/https://www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safety-alerts/eugia-us-llc-issues-voluntary-nationwide-recall-acyclovir-sodiuminjection-500-mg-10-ml-50-mgml-due

⁴² "Aurobindo Pharma USA, Inc. Initiates Voluntary Nationwide Recall of Two (2) Lots of Quinapril and Hydrochlorothiazide Tablets USP 20mg/12.5mg, Due to the Detection of N-Nitroso Quinapril Impurity," October 25, 2022, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed April 1, 2023, at

https://www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safety-alerts/aurobindo-pharma-usa-inc-initiates-voluntary-nationwide-recall-two-2-lots-quinapril-and, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230401114005/https://www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safety-alerts/aurobindo-pharma-usa-inc-initiates-voluntary-nationwide-recalltwo-2-lots-quinapril-and

⁴³ "Enforcement Report," September 28, 2023, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed January 17, 2024 at https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/ires/index.cfm?Product=203510, and archived at https://archive.ph/EpfOy.

⁴⁴ "Warning Letter Aurobindo Pharma Limited MARCS-CMS 577033- June 20, 2019," July 2, 2019, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed January 11, 2024 at https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminal-investigations/warning-letters/aurobindo-pharma-limited-577033-06202019, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240111235003/https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminal-investigations/warning-letters/aurobindo-pharma-limited-577033-06202019

⁴⁵ "Warning Letter Aurobindo Pharmaceutical Limited MARCS-CMS 618091 – January 12, 2022, "January 25, 2022, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed January 11, 2024 at https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminal-investigations/warning-letters/aurobindo-pharmaceutical-limited-618091-01122022, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240111234822/https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminal-investigations/warning-letters/aurobindo-pharmaceuticallimited-618091-01122022

⁴⁶ Ashwin J Punnen, "Aurobindo Pharma Ltd unit gets 14 observations," November 14, 2019, Deccan Chronicle, observed January 11, 2024 at https://www.deccanchronicle.com/business/companies/151119/aurobindo-pharma-ltd-unit-gets-14-observations.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240111180235/https://www.deccanchronicle.com/business/companies/151119/aurobindo-pharma-ltd-unit-gets-14-observations.html

⁴⁷ Chris Kay, "FDA Finds Multiple Faults at Second Biggest Indian Drugmaker," June 30, 2023, Bloomberg, observed January 8, 2024 at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-06-29/us-fda-uncovers-fresh-faults-at-india-s-second-biggest-drugmaker, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20240108184301/https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-06-29/us-fda-uncovers-fresh-faults-at-india-s-second-biggest-drugmaker ⁴⁸ "USFDA issues six observations to Aurobindo Pharma's Unit-VII," May 17, 2022, Money Control, observed May 17, 2022 at https://www.moneycontrol.com/news/business/usfda-issuessix-observations-to-aurobindo-pharmas-unit-vii-8522781.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20220517093909/https://www.moneycontrol.com/news/business/usfdaissues-six-observations-to-aurobindo-pharmas-unit-vii-8522781.html

⁴⁹ Francis Godwin, Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, U.S. FDA. "Warning Letter: Aurobindo Pharma Limited MARCS-CMS 577033-June 20,2019", July 2, 2019, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed March 21, 2023 at

https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminal-investigations/warning-letters/aurobindo-pharma-limited-577033-06202019, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230321170655/https://www.fda.gov/inspections-compliance-enforcement-and-criminal-investigations/warning-letters/aurobindo-pharma-limited-577033-06202019

⁵⁰ "Sebi warns Aurobindo Pharma," June 28, 2022, The Indian Express, observed November 26, 2022 at https://indianexpress.com/article/business/sebi-warns-aurobindo-pharma-7994898, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20221126195453/https://indianexpress.com/article/business/sebi-warns-aurobindo-pharma-7994898, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20221126195453/https://indianexpress.com/article/business/sebi-warns-aurobindo-pharma-

⁵¹ Based on an exchange rate of 1 USD to 83.19 INR.

⁵² "Govt grants sanction to prosecute joint drugs controller in bribery case," July 24, 2023, The Economic Times, observed December 28, 2023 at

https://health.economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/pharma/govt-grants-sanction-to-prosecute-joint-drugs-controller-in-bribery-case/102064054, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231228051226/https://health.economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/pharma/govt-grants-sanction-to-prosecute-joint-drugs-controller-in-briberycase/102064054

⁵³ Dr. S. Eswara Reddy, "7-5/2013/EU/WC-0023," January 21, 2019, Directorate General of Health Services Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (International Cell), Government of India, observed January 6, 2024 at https://www.cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC0023Aurobindo.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240106002227/https://www.cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC0023Aurobindo.pdf
 ⁵⁴ Dr. S. Eswara Reddy, "7-5/2013/EU/WC-0017," June 11, 2019, Directorate General of Health Services Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (International Cell), Government of India, observed January 6, 2024 at https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC0017Aurbindo.pdf
 ⁵⁴ Dr. S. Eswara Reddy, "7-5/2013/EU/WC-0017," June 11, 2019, Directorate General of Health Services Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (International Cell), Government of India, observed January 6, 2024 at https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC0017Aurbindo.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240106002722/https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC0017Aurbindo.pdf
 ⁵⁵ Dr. S. Eswara Reddy, "7-5/2013/EU/WC-0120," June 26, 2019, Directorate General of Health Services Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (International Cell), Government of India, observed January 6, 2024 at https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC0017Aurbindo.pdf
 ⁵⁵ Dr. S. Eswara Reddy, "7-5/2013/EU/WC-0120," June 26, 2019, Directorate General of Health Services Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (International Cell), Government of India, observed January 6, 2024 at https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/W120Aurobindo.pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20240106003020/https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/W120Aurobindo.pdf

⁵⁶ Dr. S. Eswara Reddy, "7-5/2013/EU/WC-0121," July 5, 2019, Directorate General of Health Services Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (International Cell), Government of India, observed January 8, 2024 at https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC0121urobindo.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240108210553/https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC0121urobindo.pdf

⁵⁷ Dr. S. Eswara Reddy, "7-5/2013/EU/WC-0121," July 22, 2019, Directorate General of Health Services Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (International Cell), Government of India, observed August 16, 2022 at https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC%20-0121%20-Aurobindo%20A3.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20220816141439/https://cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC%20-0121%20-Aurobindo%20A3.pdf
⁵⁸ Dr. S. Eswara Reddy, "7-5/2013/EU/WC-0023," August 5, 2019, Directorate General of Health Services Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (International Cell), Government of India, observed January 6, 2024 at https://www.cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC%20-0121%20-Aurobindo%20A3.pdf, and



archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240106003419/https://www.cdsco.gov.in/opencms/resources/UploadCDSCOWeb/2018/UploadInternationalCell/WC%20-0023%20-Aurobindo%20A3.pdf

⁵⁹ PTI, "Aurobindo Pharma, promoters pay ₹22 cr, settle case with SEBI", October 26, 2020, The Hindu Business Line, observed December 26, 2023 at https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/markets/stock-markets/aurobindo-pharma-promoters-pay-22-cr-settle-case-with-sebi/article31584592, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231226122430/https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/markets/stock-markets/aurobindo-pharma-promoters-pay-22-cr-settle-case-with-sebi/article31584592.ece

⁶⁰ Sreenivas Janyala, "Who is Sarath Chandra Reddy, arrested by ED in the Delhi liquor policy case", November 10, 2022, The Indian Express, observed November 11, 2023 at https://indianexpress.com/article/explained/who-is-p-sarath-chandra-reddy-recently-arrested-by-the-ed-in-the-delhi-liquor-policy-case-8261441/, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20221111025416/https://indianexpress.com/article/explained/who-is-p-sarath-chandra-reddy-recently-arrested-by-the-ed-in-the-delhi-liquor-policy-case-8261441/, and archived at case-8261441/

⁶¹ Sreenivas Janyala, "Who is Sarath Chandra Reddy, arrested by ED in the Delhi liquor policy case", November 10, 2022, The Indian Express, observed November 11, 2023 at https://indianexpress.com/article/explained/who-is-p-sarath-chandra-reddy-recently-arrested-by-the-ed-in-the-delhi-liquor-policy-case-8261441/, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20221111025416/https://indianexpress.com/article/explained/who-is-p-sarath-chandra-reddy-recently-arrested-by-the-ed-in-the-delhi-liquor-policycase-8261441/

⁶² Sagar Kumar Mutha, "ED court summons Jagan in land allotments case," January 10, 2021, The Times of India, observed December 25, 2023 at https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/ed-court-summons-jagan-in-land-allotments-case/articleshow/80193857.cms, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231225071707/https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/ed-court-summons-jagan-in-land-allotments-case/articleshow/80193857.cms ⁶³ TNM Staff, "Hyd-based pharma company accused of pollution, exploitation in Dutch documentary," March 4, 2019, The News Minute, observed December 19, 2023 at https://www.thenewsminute.com/telangana/hyd-based-pharma-company-accused-pollution-exploitation-dutch-documentary-97709, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231219061820/https://www.thenewsminute.com/telangana/hyd-based-pharma-company-accused-pollution-exploitation-dutch-documentary-97709 ⁶⁴ Telangana State Pollution Control Board, "TSPCB - M/s Aurobindo Pharma Ltd, Unit-V, IDA Pashamailaram, Patancheru (M), Sangareddy District - Air (Pollution and Control of Pollution) Amendment Act, 1987 - Directions - Issued – Reg," December 21, 2021, Telangana State Pollution Control Board, observed July 28, 2022 at

https://tspcb.cgg.gov.in/Directions%20issued/DIRECTIONS%20-%202021/December,%202021%20-%20Directions/Aurobindo%20U-V,%20SRD%20-%20Dir%20-21.12.2021%20-%20Air.pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20220728222742/https://tspcb.cgg.gov.in/Directions%20issued/DIRECTIONS%20-%202021/December,%202021%20-%20Directions/Aurobindo%20U-V,%20SRD%20-%20Dir%20-21.12.2021%20-%20Air.pdf

⁶⁵ Telangana State Pollution Control Board, "TSPCB - M/s Aurobindo Pharma Ltd, Unit-I, Sy.No.388/389, Borapatla (V), Hatnoor (M), Sangareddy District - Water (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Amendment Act, 1988, - Directions - Orders Issued - Reg.," December 21, 2022, Telangana State Pollution Control Board, observed January 5, 2024 at https://tspcb.cgg.gov.in/Directions%20issued/DIRECTIONS%20-%202022/December,%202022%20Directions/Aurobindo%20Unit-I%20-SRD-%20dir%20-%20dt.21.12.2022.pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20240105191435/https://tspcb.cgg.gov.in/Directions%20issued/DIRECTIONS%20-%202022/December,%202022%20Directions/Aurobindo%20Unit-1%20-SRD-%20dir%20-%20dt.21.12.2022.pdf

⁶⁶ Telangana State Pollution Control Board, "TSPCB – Zonal Office -Hyderabad - M/s. Wytells Pharma Pvt. Ltd, (Formerly M/s. Aurobindo Pharma Ltd. Unit-XVI, Sy. No. 408 to 412, 418 to 435 etc. SEZ-IP, Polepally (V), Jadcherla (M), Mahaboobnagar District - Water (Pollution and Control of Pollution) Amendment Act, 1987 - Directions - Issued - Reg," April 8, 2022, Telangana State Pollution Control Board, observed July 31, 2022 at

https://tspcb.cgg.gov.in/Directions%20issued/DIRECTIONS%20-%202022/April,%202022%20-%20Directions/Wytells%20pharma%20(Aurobindo%20pharma)-Directions.pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20220731234427/https://tspcb.cgg.gov.in/Directions%20issued/DIRECTIONS%20-%202022/April,%202022%20-%20Directions/Wytells%20pharma%20(Aur obindo%20pharma)-Directions.pdf

⁶⁷ "Pharma firms in Hyderabad get Central Pollution Control Board notice over plastic waste," July 11, 2019, The New Indian Express, observed November 24, 2020, at http://www.newindianexpress.com/cities/hyderabad/2019/jul/11/pharma-firms-in-hyderabad-get-central-pollution-control-board-notice-over-plastic-waste-2002387.html, and archived at http://web.archive.org/web/20201124031436/http://www.newindianexpress.com/cities/hyderabad/2019/jul/11/pharma-firms-in-hyderabad-get-central-pollution-controlboard-notice-over-plastic-waste-2002387.html

⁶⁸ "National Green Tribunal upholds fine on four pharma firms," February 8, 2022, The New Indian Express, observed December 24, 2023 at

https://www.newindianexpress.com/states/telangana/2022/feb/08/national-green-tribunal-upholds-fine-on-fourpharma-firms-2416683.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231224061826/https://www.newindianexpress.com/states/telangana/2022/feb/08/national-green-tribunal-upholds-fine-on-fourpharma-firms-2416683.html

⁶⁹ A Raju, "AATSPCB summons pharma firms for violating pollution control norms in and around Hyderabad," March 8, 2022, PharmaBiz, observed December 19, 2023 at https://www.pharmabiz.com/NewsDetails.aspx?aid=146256&sid=1, and

archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231219053825/https://www.pharmabiz.com/NewsDetails.aspx?aid=146256&sid=1

⁷⁰ "2 killed in mishap at Aurobindo Pharma," August 12, 2019, Deccan Chronicle, observed May 26, 2022 at https://www.deccanchronicle.com/nation/current-affairs/120819/2-killed-inmishap-at-aurobindo-pharma.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20220526020439/https://www.deccanchronicle.com/nation/current-affairs/120819/2-killed-inmishap-at-aurobindo-pharma.html

71 "Fire at Aurobindo Pharma Company [అరబిందో ఫార్మా కంపెనీలో అగ్ని ప్రమాదం]," June 1, 2023, Mana Telangana News, observed January 10, 2024 at

https://www.manatelangana.news/fire-breaks-out-at-aurobindo-pharma-company/, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20240110234028/https://www.manatelangana.news/fire-breaks-out-at-aurobindo-pharma-company/



72 "Aurobindo Pharma Gas Leakage: Gas Leak at Aurobindo company...five people sick [అరబిందో కంపెనీలో గ్యాస్ లీక్. ఐదుగురి అస్వస్థత], " June 1, 2023, ETV Bharat Telangana, observed December 26, 2023, at https://www.etvbharat.com/telugu/telangana/state/hyderabad/aurobindo-pharma-bachupally-gas-leakage-aurobindo-pharma-gas-leakage-gasleakage-in-bachupally/ts20230601154950363363147, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231226114748/https://www.etvbharat.com/telugu/telangana/state/hyderabad/aurobindo-pharma-bachupally-gas-leakage-aurobindo-pharma-gasleakage-gas-leakage-in-bachupally/ts20230601154950363363147 ⁷³ Julia Payne, "Group of EU states seek to reduce dependency on China for pharmaceuticals", May 2, 2023, observed May 5, 2023 at https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/group-eustates-seeks-reduce-dependency-china-pharmaceuticals-2023-05-02/, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230505010102/https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/groupeu-states-seeks-reduce-dependency-china-pharmaceuticals-2023-05-02/ ⁷⁴ Anna Nishino, "The great medicines migration: How China took control of key global pharmaceutical supplies," April 5, 2022, Nikkei Asia, observed November 30, 2023 at https://asia.nikkei.com/static/vdata/infographics/chinavaccine-3/, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231130163015/https://asia.nikkei.com/static/vdata/infographics/chinavaccine-3/ 75 Christophe Jaffrelot, Vihang Jumle, and Maitreyee Kishor, "Indian Pharma: A Global Leader Under Pressure," June 11, 2020, Institut Montaigne, observed January 16, 2024 at https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/expressions/indian-pharma-global-leader-under-pressure, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240116185144/https://www.institutmontaigne.org/en/expressions/indian-pharma-global-leader-under-pressure ⁷⁶ Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023," undated, Aurobindo, observed December 24, 2023 at https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231224055340/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23 IR Final Web.pdf ⁷⁷ Based on an exchange rate of 1 USD to 7.3015 CNY. ⁷⁸ Riley Griffin, Anna Edney, and Ike Swetlitz, "White House Assembles Secret Team to Tackle Drug Shortages, Quality Woes," May 10, 2023, Bloomberg, observed May 11, 2023 at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-05-10/drug-shortages-quality-woes-get-secret-white-house-attention, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230511092153/https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-05-10/drug-shortages-quality-woes-get-secret-white-house-attention 79 "Drug Safety: FDA Should Take Additional Steps to Improve Its Foreign Inspection Program," January 7, 2022, U.S. Government Accountability Office, observed January 8, 2024 at https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-103611, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240108080327/https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-103611 ⁸⁰ Anna Edney, Riley Griffin, "US Military Is So Worried About Drug Safety It Wants to Test Widely Used Medicines," June 7, 2023, Bloomberg, observed June 8, 2023 at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-06-07/drug-safety-fears-spur-pentagon-plan-to-test-widely-used-meds, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230608052053/https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-06-07/drug-safety-fears-spur-pentagon-plan-to-test-widely-used-meds ⁸¹ Cathy McMorris Rodgers, Brett Guthrie, and H. Morgan Griffith, "Letter to The Honorable Robert M. Califf, M.D., MACC," July 18, 2023, Congress of the United States House of Representatives Committee on Energy and Commerce, observed August 1, 2023 at https://d1dth6e84htgma.cloudfront.net/Letter_to_FDA_on_Foriegn_Drug_Inspections_dc7bf60a6d.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230801142548/https://d1dth6e84htgma.cloudfront.net/Letter_to_FDA_on_Foriegn_Drug_Inspections_dc7bf60a6d.pdf ⁸² "SRO List," November 7, 2023, U.S. Food and Drug Administration, observed on December 4, 2023 at https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/sda/sdNavigation.cfm?filter=&sortColumn=2d&sd=srolist&displayAll=false&page=1, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231204172039/https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/sda/sdNavigation.cfm?filter=&sortColumn=2d&sd=srolist&displayAll=false&page=1 ⁸³Cathy McMorris Rodgers, Brett Guthrie, and H. Morgan Griffith, "Letter to The Honorable Robert M. Califf, M.D., MACC," July 18, 2023, Congress of the United States House of Representatives Committee on Energy and Commerce, observed August 1, 2023 at https://d1dth6e84htgma.cloudfront.net/Letter_to_FDA_on_Foriegn_Drug_Inspections_dc7bf60a6d.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20230801142548/https://d1dth6e84htgma.cloudfront.net/Letter_to_FDA_on_Foriegn_Drug_Inspections_dc7bf60a6d.pdf ⁸⁴ Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "INTEGRATED ANNUAL REPORT 2022-23," undated, Aurobindo, observed December 24 2023 at https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231224055340/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23 IR Final_Web.pdf ⁸⁵ "Aurobindo Pharma Receives USDFA Approval for Aripiprazole Tablets," October 9, 2015, Market Screener, observed January 16, 2024 at https://www.marketscreener.com/auote/stock/AUROBINDO-PHARMA-9059028/news/Aurobindo-Pharma-Receives-USEDA-Approval-for-Aripiprazole-Tablets-38226381/. and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240116214546/https://www.marketscreener.com/quote/stock/AUROBINDO-PHARMA-9059028/news/Aurobindo-Pharma-Receives-USFDA-Approval-for-Aripiprazole-Tablets-38226381/ ⁸⁶ "Label: Donepezil Hydrochloride tablet, film coated," January 8, 2024, Daily Med, National Library of Medicine, observed at https://dailymed.nlm.nih.gov/dailymed/drugInfo.cfm?setid=3257494f-8f44-4978-b92d-bde87b2444b6, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240116215959/https://dailymed.nlm.nih.gov/dailymed/drugInfo.cfm?setid=3257494f-8f44-4978-b92d-bde87b2444b6 ⁸⁷ "Company Introduction" [公司简介], undated, Aurovitas [*安若维他*], observed November 30,2023 at http://www.aurovitas.com.cn/, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231130200649/http://www.aurovitas.com.cn/ ⁸⁸ China Medical City [中国医药城人才网], "Aurovitas Pharmacutical Taizhou Co., Ltd. [安若维他药业泰州有限公司]," Undated, China Medical City [中国医药城人 才啊], observed December 29, 2023 at http://www.cmcrcw.com/content/jobs/company/55666.html and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231212164821/http://www.cmcrcw.com/content/jobs/company/55666.html. 🥙 "AUROVITAS PHARMA TAIZHOU CO,LTD", October 3, 2020, NBD Data [纽佰德数据], observed December 29, 2023 at https://www.nbd.ltd/trader/info/NBDDIY322199137 and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231212154156/https://www.nbd.ltd/trader/info/NBDDIY322199137. 90 Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023," undated, Aurobindo, observed December 24, 2023 at https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23 IR Final Web.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231224055340/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23 IR Final Web.pdf



⁹¹ Haitong International Securities Group Limited, "Research Report: Jiujiang Shanshui Technology (301190 CH)", July 26, 2022, Haitong International Securities Group Ltd., observed December 29, 2023 at https://pdf.dfcfw.com/pdf/H3_AP202207271576587679_1.pdf?1658920882000.pdf and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231212170419/https://pdf.dfcfw.com/pdf/H3_AP202207271576587679_1.pdf?1658920882000.pdf

²² "About us [关于我们]," Haitong International Securities Group Limited [海通国际证券集团有限公司], undated, observed January 16, 2024, at

https://ca.htisec.com/about.html, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240116220835/https://ca.htisec.com/about.html.

⁹³ "Wan Wenhua meets with Aurobindo Pharmaceutical Ltd's Global President [万闻华会见印度阿拉宾度制药公司全球总裁]", January 8, 2024, The Paper [澎湃新闻],

observed January 12, 2023 at https://m.thepaper.cn/baijiahao_25945994, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240112204636/https://m.thepaper.cn/baijiahao_25945994

⁹⁴ "Mr. M. Madan Mohan Reddy," undated, Aurobindo, observed January 12, 2024 at https://www.aurobindo.com/team/member?member=mr-m-madan-mohan-reddy, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240112223803/https://www.aurobindo.com/team/member?member=mr-m-madan-mohan-reddy

⁹⁵ The name "Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region" is the official name used by the PRC to refer to the Uyghur-populated region. Uyghurs and other local Turkic Muslim populations use the name East Turkistan to reference their homeland.

⁹⁶ Luoxin Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd [罗欣药业], "Luoxin Aurovitas' five drudges approved by U.S. FDA [罗欣安若维他 5 个药品 ANDA 获美国 FDA 批准]," September 3, 2021, Luoxin Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd [罗欣药业], observed December 7, 2023, at https://www.luoxin.cn/page.aspx?node=53&id=11085, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20230511082620/https://www.luoxin.cn/page.aspx?node=53&id=11085 .

⁹⁷ Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "Promise to Performance: Integrated Annual Report 2022-2023", undated, Aurobindo, observed December 04,2023 at https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23_IR_Final_Web.pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231127214310/https://www.aurobindo.com/api/uploads/annualreports/AurobindoIR22-23 IR Final Web.pdf.

⁹⁸ Sohu [搜狐], "[Industrial output value exceeds one trillion · Member companies are in action] Song Aigang, member of the CPPCC: hard work promotes development and strives to open a new chapter [【工业产值过万亿·委员企业在行动】市政协委员宋爱刚:实干促发展奋力开新局]," April 27, 2023, Sohu [搜狐], observed December 7, 2023 at https://www.sohu.com/a/670970194_121106991, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231207180717/https://www.sohu.com/a/670970194_121106991

⁹⁹ The U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "Section 2: Battling for Overseas Hearts and Minds: China's United Front and Propaganda Work", November 2023, The U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, observed January 6, 2024 at: https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2023-11/Chapter_2_Section_2--

Chinas_United_Front_and_Propaganda_Work.pdf, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231117071738/https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2023-11/Chapter_2_Section_2--Chinas_United_Front_and_Propaganda_Work.pdf

¹⁰⁰ China Meheco Group Ltd. [中国医药健康产业股份有限公司], "China Meheco Group Ltd.2022 Annual Report [中国医药健康产业股份有限公司 2022 年年度 报告]," April 29, 2023, Shanghai Stock Exchange [上海证券交易所], observed December 21, 2023 at http://www.sse.com.cn/disclosure/listedinfo/announcement/c/new/2023-04-29/600056_20230429_XS21.pdf and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20231221191713/http://www.sse.com.cn/disclosure/listedinfo/announcement/c/new/2023-04-29/600056_20230429_XS21.pdf

¹⁰¹ Industry and Security Bureau, U.S. Government, "Addition of Certain Entities to the Entity List, Revision of Entries on the Entity List, and Removal of Entities From the Entity List," August 14, 2019, United States Federal Register, observed August 12, 2022 at https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/08/14/2019-17409/addition-of-certain-entities-to-the-entitylist-revision-of-entries-on-the-entity-list-and-removal, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20220812161020/https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/08/14/2019-17409/addition-of-certain-entities-to-the-entity-list-revision-of-entries-on-the-entity-list-and-removal

¹⁰² "Executive Order on Addressing the Threat from Securities Investments that Finance Certain Companies of the People's Republic of China," June 3, 2021, The White. House, observed January 11, 2023 at https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/06/03/executive-order-on-addressing-the-threat-from-securities-investments-that-financecertain-companies-of-the-peoples-republic-of-china/, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240111034910/https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidentialactions/2021/06/03/executive-order-on-addressing-the-threat-from-securities-investments-that-finance-certain-companies-of-the-peoples-republic-of-china/.

¹⁰³ "FDA Closes Zhejiang Huahai Pharmaceutical Warning Letter", November 19, 2021, Generics and Biosimilars Initiative, observed September 26, 2022 at

https://www.gabionline.net/generics/general/fda-closes-zhejiang-huahai-pharmaceutical-warning-letter, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20220926154540/https://www.gabionline.net/generics/general/fda-closes-zhejiang-huahai-pharmaceutical-warning-letter

¹⁰⁴ "Valsartan Lawsuits," undated, Drugwatch, observed January 10, 2024 at https://www.drugwatch.com/valsartan/lawsuits/, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20240110030143/https://www.drugwatch.com/valsartan/lawsuits/

¹⁰⁵ GovInfo, "117th Congress Public Law 78," U.S. Government Publishing Office, December 23, 2021, observed January 9, 2023, at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/PLAW-117publ78/html/PLAW-117publ78.htm, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240109175255/https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/PLAW-117publ78/html/PLAW-117publ78.htm.

¹⁰⁶ "Congressional-Executive Commission on China Annual Report 2020," December 2020,

Congressional-Executive Commission on China, rehosted on U.S. Department of Justice, observed January 10, 2024 at https://www.justice.gov/eoir/page/file/1366421/download, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20240111004543/https://www.justice.gov/eoir/page/file/1366421/download

¹⁰⁷ Aurobindo Pharma Limited, "5. Manufacturing Process, Reaction Schemes, Process Flow Diagram and Material Balance," June 2019, Telangana State Pollution Control Board, Government of India, observed July 22, 2022 at https://tspcb.cgg.gov.in/publichearings/Aurobindo%20Pharma%20Limited,%20Unit-

IX,%20Gundlamachnoor%20(V),%20Hatnoora%20(M),%20Sangareddy%20-%20Draft%20EIA%20Report%20(Vol-II).pdf, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20220722055647/https://tspcb.cgg.gov.in/publichearings/Aurobindo%20Pharma%20Limited,%20Unit-

IX,%20Gundlamachnoor%20(V),%20Hatnoora%20(M),%20Sangareddy%20-%20Draft%20EIA%20Report%20(Vol-II).pdf

108 "Label: ZIDOVUDINE syrup," July 14, 2022, Daily Med, observed December 2, 2022 at https://dailymed.nlm.nih.gov/dailymed/drugInfo.cfm?setid=51abd2ce-6be1-412d-b806-

5f24935ac5e3, and archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20221202092424/https://dailymed.nlm.nih.gov/dailymed/drugInfo.cfm?setid=51abd2ce-6be1-412d-b806-5f24935ac5e3 ¹⁰⁹ "Communist Chinese Military Companies Listed Under E.O. 13959 Have More Than 1,100 Subsidiaries," January 14, 2021, United States Department of State, observed December 12, 2023, at

https://2017-2021.state.gov/communist-chinese-military-companies-listed-under-e-o-13959-have-more-than-1100-subsidiaries/, and archived at

https://web.archive.org/web/20231213012920/https://2017-2021.state.gov/communist-chinese-military-companies-listed-under-e-o-13959-have-more-than-1100-subsidiaries/.